SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL
Recreation & Leisure Committee

Held at Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury

At 6.00pm on Wednesday 15 April 2015
PRESENT – Councillors J Tandy (Chair), A Bannerman, Mrs B Baker, I Jones, M Kenny, J Mackenzie, A Mosley (substitute for Mrs P Moseley), Mrs K Owen, K Pardy and M Price (substitute for K Roberts)
IN ATTENDANCE – Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Mike Cox (Outdoor Recreation and Asset Manager), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Ruth Jones (Committee Clerk), Dave Mansfield (Events Planning Officer, Shropshire Council)
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE – Councillors Mrs P Moseley and K Roberts.
55/14
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST (PECUNIARY & NON-PECUNIARY) IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE CODE OF CONDUCT

	Shropshire Councillors
	Twin hatted members declared a personal interest in matters relating to the Town Council’s relationship with Shropshire Council

	Councillor Baker
	Pecuniary interest in the Markets update as she has a store

	Councillor Kenny
	Non-Pecuniary interest in the markets update as he is a trustee of a group that has a stall in the Market Hall 


56/14
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 11 February 2015 were submitted as circulated and read.
RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 11 February 2015 be approved and signed as a correct record.
57/14
MATTERS ARISING
57.1
Ref: 47.3 - Monkmoor Recreation Ground
The Town Clerk reported that discussions are continuing with Shropshire Council regarding the transfer of Monkmoor Recreation Ground to STC.

57.2
Ref: 47.4 - Christmas Lights 

The Town Clerk confirmed that dates have been forwarded to the BID for convening the working group.
RECOMMENDED

That the Town Clerk confirms the date of the Christmas Lights working group meeting to Councillor Bannerman.
58/14
QUARRY 

58.1
Events.  The Events Planning Officer circulated a list of events that will be taking place in Shrewsbury during 2015.

The Cycle Race – now attracting high profile participants and the date has moved from the bank holiday.  Families can also ride around the course prior to the race.

Half Marathon – same route, however Town first.

The Events Planning Officer commented on the imminent gas works, which will cause major disruption within the Town.  The suggested dates are, indicative and awaiting confirmation:
· mid June to mid July – St Marys Place/Windsor Place

· Sept to mid Nov – Butcher Row, Fish Street & St Alkmunds

· Jan to mid March – Pride Hill

· mid March to end April – Mardol & Shoplatch

The Events Planning Officer advised that there are inspectors within the Street Works Team and any issues should be forwarded to Gary Parton.  When permit requests are received from Utility Companies, the repair time is challenged. 
The Chairman thanked Dave for attending the meeting.

58.2
Quarry Events 2015 Update.  The Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager circulated the list of events in the Quarry for 2015.
58.3
Outdoor Music Events Policy.   Discussions took place on the Events Policy and the Town Clerk advised that any major changes to the Policy could impact the Premises Licence which was obtained by Shrewsbury & Atcham Borough Council.  
The Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager advised that the Events Policy provides flexibility, but has to be restricted to cover ourselves and any large events have to receive approval from the Safety Advisory Group (SAG).  
The Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager confirmed that the fair does not fall within the 10 amplified events.

RECOMMENDED

(i) That amendments to be made to the following sections of the Outdoor Music & Events Policy:
1.4 – Remove Teenage Kicks from list
7.4 - Re-write to read “In determining the approval of events, the Town Council shall look to holding no more than 10 per year involving the use of amplified music.  This is based upon the regulations contained within the Town Council’s own Premises Licence for The Quarry”.
7.5 - Additional paragraph reading “Additional events could take place within The Quarry; these being subject to approval by the Town Clerk in conjunction with the Chairman of Recreation & Leisure Committee and the necessary Premises Licence being successfully applied for”.
7.6 -
Town Clerk to review the broadcast period in conjunction with the Premises Licence.

(ii) That the Policy be reviewed every 12 months.
Dave Mansfield left the meeting

58.3
Play Area Working Group Update.  The Town Clerk confirmed that a budget has been set aside for the re-development of the play area and incorporating the paddling pool which will become a splash park.  This will provide greater flexibility and access to water.  Discussions are currently taking place with Splash & Play facilities and colleagues from Telford Wrekin Council with a view to a consultation in early summer, work to begin in September and the new facilities to be available Easter 2016.
Discussions took place around inclusive and exclusive play and the Town Clerk confirmed that the Play Providers will consider options when compiling the specifications.  Councillor Pardy commented that there should be facilities for those with severe disabilities.
RECOMMENDED

That Officers provide members with the proposed plans.
59/14
TREES
59.1
Adoption of Tree Strategy.  The Town Clerk advised that the tree strategy has been completed, however it is with colleagues at Shropshire Council for comments.  Shropshire Council are considering adopting it as the Shropshire Tree Strategy.

RECOMMENDED:

That the tree strategy be deferred to the Recreation & Leisure meeting on 11 June.
59.2
Trees at Salamanca Avenue.  Members considered a further request from a resident in Salamanca Avenue regarding trees impinging on their solar panels.  Shropshire Council’s Tree Officer has advised that no further action is required.
RESOLVED

That no further action be taken and the matter be closed.

60/14
MARKETS
The Outdoor Recreation and Asset Manager reported that 240 units are available on a weekly basis and currently only 9 are vacant.  Works have started with the student accommodations and new fencing will be erected which will have improved signage.
Councillor Kenny asked whether there will be any celebrations for the Market Halls 50th Anniversary in September.  It was reported that discussions were ongoing with the Market Hall Manager to consider the best possible way to commemorate this anniversary.
61/14
NEIGHBOURHOOD WARDENS
The Operations Manager circulated a list of the additional tasks that the Neighbourhood Wardens have been tasked to carry out.  He added that currently the Park Warden & Play Maintenance Technician are assisting the Wardens in their day to day duties.  The chart indicates that the majority of tasks are on Shrewsbury Town Council land, followed by Shropshire Council land.
It was suggested that the Wardens attend the next Recreation & Leisure meeting, however it was felt that it would be more beneficial for the Wardens to meet the members in their wards. 

RECOMMENDED:

That the Operations Manager arranges for the Wardens to be available in the Members Wards.
62/14
TEAM SHREWSBURY


The Town Clerk reported that the Operational Group meet on a weekly basis and the partners are working well together.  Radios have been issued to 5 members of staff which has resulted in them assisting in numerous arrests including a West Midlands most wanted.
Staff have now been trained to issue Environmental Crime Reports (ECRs), a few have been issued and FPNs raised.  Dog fouling will not be tolerated.
The Partnership is working well and the Police & Crime Commissioner is looking to roll the initiative out across the force.

63/14
BLOOM


The Town Clerk reported that the Shrewsbury In Bloom Committee have met and feel that Shrewsbury has won every accolade possible.  This year they would wish to focus on a BID entry together with a number of Neighbourhood entries in the following areas: 
· Frankwell area

· Oxon area

· Castlefields & Ditherington

· Sundorne area

· Monkmoor/Underdale area
The Town Clerk commented that Public Houses and Schools will also be encouraged to enter.  Councillor Tandy advised that Belle Vue have an open garden event and believe that they should be included and Councillor Owen suggested that Meole should also be included on the Neighbourhood list.

The Town Clerk advised that there will be an open day at Weeping Cross on Wednesday 3rd June, 6pm.  There will be a display of all the summer bedding, grass cutters and the tractors used.

The Operations Manager added that Weeping Cross has the infrastructure and assistance is available in making hanging baskets and if members knew of any community groups that would like to make their own baskets to be erected in their communities, the resources of staff time, spare baskets and plants could be used.
The Town Clerk advised that the Big Tee Plant was a big success with individuals looking after their own trees.  If members would like winter bedding including any bulbs planting requirements to let the Operations Manager know by end May as the procurement has begun for winter planting 2015/2016.
64/14
TOWPATH LIGHTING


The Town Clerk reported that the footway lighting has been part of an ongoing review including the Quarry and towpath.  The review includes optimum distances and changing to LED’s, the cost of the changes from the Weir to English Bridge is £15,000.  Members were keen for the work to be carried out.  Discussions are taking place with Network Rail for improving the towpath lights under the railway bridge.  
RECOMMENDED:
(i) That the Town Clerk puts the proposal to the Finance and General Purposes Committee.
(ii) That the Operations Manager arranges for any foliage to be removed from lamp columns.
(iii) That the Town Clerk circulates the designs to Members. 
65/14
DEVELOPER DISCUSSIONS


The Town Clerk updated Members on the following developments:

64.1
Shrewsbury South Urban Extension (Sutton & Reabrook).  In negotiation with the developer on the creation of a S106 Agreement.
64.2
Ingleby Avenue (Copthorne).  Solicitors are preparing a unilateral agreement on the transfer of the land on payment of an agreed maintenance contribution.

64.3
Holgate Drive.  Solicitors are preparing a unilateral agreement on the transfer of the land on payment of an agreed maintenance contribution.

Discussions took place around Oswell Road and the responsibility for the play area is with the Management Company.  The Town Clerk advised that the majority of developers are keen for the Town Council to adopt open space and play areas on site and are happy to pay the 15 year committed sum to ensure maintenance is perpetuity.  There was however a few cases across the town where the developers has put the maintenance in the hands of a management company which has resulted in large management fees being charged to every property and the standards of maintenance not being to the same standard afforded by Town Council open space and play.
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